
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

  
 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
Selwyn Avenue Presbyterian Church 
Annual Congregational Report for 2023 



IN MEMORIAM 
 
Josephine “Jo” Caldwell   January 31, 2023 
William Sumter Cox Sr.    March 19, 2023 
John Boardman Thompson   April 11, 2023 
Edwin Dean Ferguson   November 8, 2023  Elder, Deacon 
 
 

2023 BIRTHS 
 

Child     Birth Date            Parents 
 

Bonnie Rose LeBouton   February 14, 2023  Greg and Annie LeBouton 
Violet Irene Baker    April 17, 2023    Josh and Heather Baker 
Luke Bossé Martin   May 11, 2023   Graham and Sarah Martin 
Jennings Bratten Trotter   May 22, 2023   Michael and Caroline Trotter 
John Lawson Turner   July 21, 2023   Matt and Taylor Turner 
Emmett Cushing Ackerly   August 11, 2023   Addison and Melanie Ackerly 
George Walter Sutton   August 26, 2023   Drew and Fran Sutton 
Brody Cameron Elliott    September 14, 2023   Matt Elliott and Jackie Rich  
Mary Howard Haynie   September 21, 2023  Chandler and Lindsay Haynie 
Leonardo Dublin Robidoux Miller  November 25, 2023  Chris and Erin Miller 
Elyse Abigayle Kemp    December 1, 2023  Vinson and Alex Kemp 
Grey David Barbee   December 27, 2023  Brad and Becky Barbee 
 
 

2023 CHILD/INFANT BAPTISMS 
 

Child     Date    Parents 
 

Saylor Marietta Riley    February 19, 2023  Thomson and Vanessa Riley 
Reece Harmon Bromberger   March 5, 2023   Ross and Hannah Bromberger 
Logan Wyatt Young    March 12, 2023   Jason and Eliza Young 
Varion May Yearwood    March 26, 2023    JD and Jamie Yearwood 
Coley Frances Houston    April 23, 2023    Zach and Maggie Houston 
Knox Holbrook Arant    May 21, 2023   Aaron and Marion Arant 
Jack Paul Gualtieri    June 11, 2023   Dan and Katie Gualtieri 
Bonnie Rose LeBouton    June 25, 2023    Greg and Annie LeBouton 
Luke Bossé Martin   May 11, 2023   Graham and Sarah Martin 
John Brower Stein   August 20, 2023   Max and Caroline Stein 
Jennings Bratten Trotter   November 5, 2023  Michael and Caroline Trotter 
Piper Anne Muth   November 19, 2023  Jeff and Becky Muth 
Mila Carson Russell-Broadie  November 26, 2023  Alex Russell and Joshua Broadie 

 
 

PRESBYTERIAN WOMEN’S LIFE MEMBERSHIP AWARD 
 

April 30, 2023 
Susan Lohr 

 



2023 NEW MEMBERS 
 

Addison and Melanie Ackerly 
James and Kelsey Anderson 

Brad and Becky Barbee 
Jane Brown 

Tommy and Laura Dodsworth 
Charles and Caroline Elliott 
Matt Elliott and Jackie Rich 

Emily Hall 
Vinson and Alexandra Kemp 

Greg and Annie LeBouton 
Haines and Sally Lucas 

Betsey and Maisie Macholz 
Chris and Erin Miller 
Jeff and Becky Muth 

Richard and Mary Newbegin 
Michael and Logan Prowse 

Richard Schmalz 
Matt and Taylor Turner 

 
 

2023 CONFIRMANDS  
 

Holden Bolewitz 
Hugh Brown 

Cooper Cumbus 
Brady Ellis 

Thomas Ellison 
Hunter Fitzgerald 

Tyler Hall 
Pete Halstead 
Sutton Howard 
Liza Macholz 
Henry Parbst 

Zachary Pineno 
Lawson Roush 

Mills Roush 
 
 

MEMBERS WHO TRANSFERRED TO OR JOINED ANOTHER CHURCH 
 

P.J. and Laura Stark, Covenant Presbyterian Church, Charlotte 
Jane Waddell, to Moments of Hope Church, Charlotte  

 
 



ADMINISTRATION GROUP 
 
Property & Maintenance  
Project Trinity:  The back asphalt driveway was damaged over time by trash collection much to the chagrin of 
service providers and many automobile suspensions. As a result, the trash dumpster was inaccessible and 
recycling services were halted. Unrelated, but coincidentally the Scout Hut water line ruptured in an inaccessible 
location. The driveway was replaced in more durable concrete, the trash and recycling services were reinstated, 
and the upper spring was reconnected to the lower spring (Joshua 15). A real 3 in 1 project! ($35K) 
On the Road Again: The bus blew a head gasket stranding Troop 99 in Virginia. Repair costs exceeded value and 
the bus was salvaged. The men’s group kickstarted a meaningful fund for a replacement van, and a church 
member located a low-mileage, high-quality, 12-passenger, high-top passenger van to safely transport Room in 
the Inn guests, Scouts, and youth on their journeys. ($50k) 
Cool it now:  A 30-ton roof top packaged unit dedicated to the cooling and heating of the sanctuary was ordered 
last summer and will be installed early in 2024. So, hopefully the sun will not strike us down next summer! ($90K).  
The Bates House: (not the motel). As faithful stewards, the Session entered partnership with Presbyterian 
Psychological Services who were in need of additional counseling offices. A five-year lease agreement allows 
them to continue their good work in the community while making a fuller utilization of this building.  
Selwyn Steeplechase: This past summer the courtyard windows, doors, and trim were repaired and painted. The 
remaining windows and trim of the entire church needs attention and going forward an allocation will be part of the 
annual maintenance budget. The spire has risen to top of the list of deferred painting and is in planning for 2024. 
The Bowman Building: The Bowman building houses children and youth programming, handbells, and hospitality 
for our Room in the Inn guests. Through a generous Living Legacy gift, SAPC was able to repaint, recarpet, and 
re-imagine those spaces which had become rundown and unwelcoming.   
 
Personnel Committee  
Our committee continues to support the needs of our church through our amazing staff, and to support our staff so 
they feel appreciated for the many gifts they bring to Selwyn. We are focused on providing the appropriate staffing 
and positions to support our church community’s current needs and long-term vision.   
Specifically, we have formed an Associate Pastor Nominating Committee to explore a position focused on Youth 
and Mission, while restructuring our existing Associate Pastor role to focus on Congregational Life and Christian 
Education & Formation. These changes serve to align our positions with our staff’s calling and gifts. SAPC 
benefitted from the temporary, part-time leadership of Rev. Bryan Hovey and Rev. Hillary Cheek. As Bryan 
transitioned to retirement last fall, we restructured Hillary’s role to provide part-time worship leadership to Quail 
Hollow Presbyterian in addition to her work at SAPC. Hillary will step away from SAPC on March 5, 2024. We also 
welcomed Dwight Jones as our Weekend Facilities person. We held our annual staff Christmas luncheon to 
recognize their many contributions to our church community. We also conducted our annual one on one meeting 
with each of our staff members to better understand their needs and how we can best support them. We are 
grateful for our lives together.   
 
Planning & Thriving Congregations 
In accordance with SAPC’s strategic plan and vision for the future, we conducted feasibility studies on SAPC’s 
existing land. The 3019 Selwyn Avenue property was then marketed and sold for $800K. Having been purchased 
in 2017 for $500K, SAPC’s net profit was $300K. These funds were used to retire an existing loan from the 2019 
renovations.  
 
In partnership with Thriving Congregations, recommended a hopeful vision which was affirmed by the Session. 
This work was rooted in several one-on-one relational meetings and listening sessions with Selwyn members. In 
December SAPC was invited by Quail Hollow Presbyterian Church to consider a possible merger that would result 
in a sharing of one vision and mission. Initial discernment is underway.  



Finance and Stewardship  
SAPC’s Session is committed to stabilizing and strengthening Selwyn’s financial scaffolding to support the vibrant 
ministries and mission of our growing church while caring for SAPC’s campus for the long-term.  
 
Overall SAPC had a very successful year. Cash flows were sufficient to cover our 2023 budget. After accounting 
for incomes, expenses, and loan payments SAPC’s surplus was $74,133. In 2023: 

• Total giving income goal was $960,000 and SAPC’s actual giving income received was $991,656. 
• Pledge commitments for 2023 were $745,000, SAPC received $759,792 in pledged gifts. 
• Our non-pledged goal was $80,000 and SAPC received $225,282 in non-pledge contributions. 
• Plate offerings totaled $6,582. 
• Miscellaneous income totaled $96,102. 
• Total 2023 income received was $1,087,758. 
• SAPC’s 2023 total expenses were $1,013,625. 
• Expenses came in under our 2023 projections. 
• A 5-year lease of The Bates House to Presbyterian Psychological will provides $20,000/yr.   
• In August 2023, proceeds totaling $749,630 from the sale of 3019 Selwyn Avenue were applied to loan 

incurred by the 2019 renovation.  
• As of January 2024, SAPC is debt free.  

 
SAPC is experiencing a time of financial health that we have not seen in many years. 
 
Stewardship/Annual Giving:  
The annual budget is financed by the generous giving and stewardship of SAPC’s membership and friends. 
Thanks to all who pledged to the 2024 SAPC Stewardship Campaign. Totals (through 2/12/2024) are: 

• $747,586 in pledges. 
• 109 pledging households (91% of 2023’s total). 
• 16 new pledges. 
• 96% Session participation. 

 
Living Legacy Gifts: 
Through faithful leadership and commitment, several SAPC households contributed $87,000 to a special fund to 
tackle immediate property needs, instead of accessing the Building Endowment Fund which needs to be grown. 
Along with an anonymous Living Legacy Gift of $225,000 these gifts reflect the abiding love for SAPC so many 
within our community share. Thank you! 
 
SAPC is healthy and growing! Membership and stewardship have increased steadily and many households 
continue to deepen their financial commitments. This is worthy of celebrating. Thanks be to God! 
However, SAPC continues to recover from the impact of COVID and inflations has outpaced our pledging levels. 
To sustain high quality programming and worship, support our mission partners, and address looming property 
issues, SAPC members will be invited into faithful stewardship in three specific ways. 
 
1. Annual Giving and Stewardship: SAPC will continue to provide on-going invitations, education and 

communication about the Christian practice of stewardship and the actual needs of our church.  
 

2. Living Legacy Giving:  SAPC will continue to invite members into our ‘Building a Firm Foundation’ initiative. 
This initiative is stabilizing the care of SAPC’s campus by addressing pressing property issues and specifically 
rebuilding the Building Endowment Fund.  
 

3. The Bates Society for Planned Giving and Endowment Giving: Led by Elder Tina Weinberg, SAPC has been 
working to establish a new endowment program and policies to promote our long-term financial health while 
supporting the mission and ministries of the Church. Upon completion of this project, The Bates Society for 
Planned Giving will be officially launched and celebrated! 

 



CHILD DEVELOPMENT CENTER 
 
The mission of the SAPC Child Development Center is to:  

1. Provide developmentally appropriate high-quality childcare in a caring Christian environment. 
2. Serve church membership and surrounding community children aged six weeks to six years.  
3. Strive to develop a partnership with the family by providing parenting educational opportunities and 

open communication to encourage parent participation in the program. 
4. Provide a safe, happy place where all races, genders, creeds, and abilities are recognized, valued, 

and celebrated; and 
5. Nurture all children committed to our care in a manner reflecting God’s love. 

 
Our CDC provides services from 7:30am to 5:45pm Monday through Friday. Beth Sharpe continues as the 
center’s director and Kristie Hennessy is the assistant director. The leadership team participates locally in 
directors’ leadership groups and is actively involved in the early childhood community. The CDC holds a 
five-star rating (the highest rating) through the NC Star Rated Licensing System.  
 
The Selwyn CDC currently has 105 children enrolled in classes from newborn through transitional 
kindergarten. Thirty-six of these children are from 27 families that are also members of SAPC. These 
families are active and supportive advocates of the CDC.  
 
The CDC employs 25 full-time teachers, three part-time teachers and one full-time cook. The CDC 
maintains a lower child–teacher ratio than required by the state (i.e., four children to one teacher in the 
infant room, rather than the state’s five to one ratio). The CDC supports and encourages staff members to 
continue their education through the NC T.E.A.C.H. program, and we currently have four staff members 
enrolled. 
 
The CDC continues to implement the Creative Curriculum, which utilizes supportive curriculum solutions for 
early childhood educators, providing developmentally appropriate learning experiences for the children. As 
a result, this curriculum supports active learning while promoting children’s progress in all developmental 
areas. Nancy Nutter works closely to provide resources and experiences for the children to learn the 
Christian faith. The CDC offers Music with Ms. Robyn Fant, Spanish and a Science/Math class for Threes 
to TK at no additional cost. Soccer Shots is available for children, aged two to five, at an additional fee.  
 
The 2023-24 CDC board includes five church elders, a pastor (represented by the Director of Children’s 
and Family Ministries), a minimum of four parent representatives who have children enrolled, and three 
members from the congregation or community at-large. From the full group, there must be representation 
with knowledge in areas of medicine and health issues, legal matters, and child development.  
 
The Center has highly active parent participation in the overall program with committees for staff 
appreciation, event planning and parent communication. We were able to join together for the Fall Festival, 
Parent’s Night Out, and the Christmas Program with our older children. We look forward to planning a 
spaghetti dinner, Spring Fling, and TK graduation in the months ahead. 
 
We continued to receive funding through The North Carolina Childcare Stabilization Grants, made possible 
by funding from the 2021 American Rescue Plan Act. This year we were able to add air conditioning to our 
kitchen, help offset the costs of painting in the courtyard, paint the hallways in the CDC, and make 
improvements to staff salaries and benefits. 
  
The budget for the CDC in 2023 was $1,808,912. The newly approved budget by the CDC Board and the 
Session for 2023 is $1,917,685. The budget for the CDC stands on its own but requires Session approval. 



CHRISTIAN EDUCATION AND FORMATION 
 
In 2023, the Christian Education and Formation (CEF) Committee developed engaging, intergenerational 
programming and enhanced educational opportunities for adults, children and youth.  

Sunday School: Sunday morning classes provided curriculum for ages sixth grade to adults. Adult/Youth 
classes included Faith Forward and Conversations on Faith. Both classes offered multi-week series on a 
variety of topics. Attendance for these classes ranged weekly from six to twenty participants. 

Faith Forward covered two topics: Faith Tending - Rooted and Reaching, exploring the fundamentals of 
being a Christian and Presbyterian and the Feasting on the Word curriculum.  

Conversations on Faith covered three topics: “The Black Church” based on the PBS series; Lies My 
Preacher Told Me by Brent Strawn, and a study of contemplative Christianity focused on the book Living 
Buddha, Living Christ by Tich Nhat Hanh. 

Sunday School for elementary-aged children offered learning through exploratory play in a new “stations 
room” where children built biblical foundations through stories, prayer exploration and crafts. Children could 
also attend Worship Readiness for five-year olds; and How to Use Your Bible, a hands-on exploration for 
third through fifth graders.  

Worship: Preschool and elementary children were encouraged to join their families in worship and after the 
Children’s Message to attend Chapel for age-appropriate activities and story time. Worship Bags were 
created to encourage engagement while in the sanctuary.  

Youth: Seventeen 6th -12th graders enjoyed a ski weekend in the NC mountains. Youth Sunday was 
successful as middle and high schoolers lead worship with preaching, writing liturgy, and sharing musical 
gifts and artwork. We welcomed 14 confirmands into membership. Nine adults and 12 high school youth 
traveled to Johnson County, TN to serve with the Appalachia Service Project. 

Youth Group activities continued, meeting four Sundays each month. Programming included First Friday 
game nights in partnership with Providence Presbyterian; Second Sunday Service (service projects); and 
traditional Sunday evening youth group twice per month. Youth studied texts meant to deepen biblical 
exploration. 
 
Children: Children’s programming ranged from infants to fifth grade. Nursery staff provided safe and loving 
childcare from 9:15am to 11:45am. Vacation Bible School for elementary children was held in June and 
was supported by counselors from Bethelwoods Camp. Thirty children participated in our Christmas 
Pageant with 5th graders reading scripture and others enacting the nativity. Children's Choir remained 
active. New in 2023 was a Tween group, for third through fifth graders in connection with youth group 
activities.  
 



CONGREGATIONAL LIFE  
 
The Congregational Life team focused on continuing key events as folks return to church. The group 
sought ways to come back together as a congregation. 
 
The Membership Committee continued membership Orientation Classes at the beginning of the year. In 
2023, 35 individual new members from 20 families joined Selwyn (this number does not include 
confirmands). 
 
We continued following up with members after they joined and intentionally invited all new members from 
the last year to gather with us for various events. We hosted a new member party that was well attended. 
 
The Fellowship Committee hosted its annual Spring Picnic, Rally Day, and Christmas luncheon. Each of 
these events was well-attended— the Spring Picnic and Rally Day were potluck lunches where fried 
chicken was provided. The Christmas luncheon headed by Jen Daily and Christy Parbst served traditional 
items to a packed Fellowship Hall.  
 
Spirit Dinners returned, which were small groups of intergenerational members gathered together for one 
meal at either a member’s home or a restaurant. Having had these dinners in the past, the congregation 
was ready to return to getting to know each other outside of church. The Peace Class continued small 
group events, typically anchored by pizza and the playground.  
 
Congregational Care, led by Susan Lemmon, continued to support our members through six Care Teams. 
The teams provided funeral reception (four receptions in 2023) support for bereaved families, baby 
blankets (hand made by Sally Moore) and a meal for new parents (13 provided this year), and casseroles 
to those in need. Helping Hands led by Elizabeth Stearns set up and provided meal trains for members 
needing extended care and support. The Prayer Shawl Ministry led by Susan Lohr continued to knit and 
bless shawls, which are distributed to those undergoing difficult times. The group has approximately seven 
members, five actively knitting, who share their knitting talents and provided ten shawls this year. As we 
look to the year ahead, we hope to continue to provide church-wide events. 



MISSION 

Selwyn’s Mission Group is active and thriving in its commitment to serving our neighbors. Mission’s three 
focus areas, Children in Need, Hunger, and Homelessness, provide many opportunities for our 
congregation to meaningfully engage with our community. 

Children in Need - Selwyn’s engagement at Montclaire is supported by many volunteers. The “Selwyn 
Serves Montclaire” Google Form is regularly updated with current volunteer opportunities and is provided to 
the congregation through the church bulletin and weekly emails. In 2023 there were over 80 volunteers with 
efforts focused on food security, academic support, teacher and staff support, and summer and after school 
enrichment. 

• 12 church members attended the annual Greater Enrichment Program (GEP) luncheon, where 
Selwyn was awarded the 2023 GEP Champion Award for its dedication to the program. 

• Invited to speak at the luncheon, Ellen Harris shared our church’s commitment to GEP’s mission. 
• 40 students are served daily after school, while GEP staffing limitations prevent admitting 40+ 

students from the 2023-24 waitlist. 
• 50 students were engaged with field trips and enrichment activities at GEP’s Summer Sizzler. 
• Many talented SAPC members shared their gifts by providing a variety of programs including 

gardening, basketball, martial arts, arts and crafts, yoga, and more.  
• A monthly prayer group for Sarah Luna, GEP Site Director, is attended by a dedicated group of 

Selwyn members. 
• 370 bags of food were assembled and delivered through the Selwyn food pantry. 
• 85 faculty and staff members were served lunch, breakfast, or a treat during several teacher 

appreciation events and gifted wish list items through our Mission Tree. 
• 2 teachers were gifted 2 pairs of Hornets tickets by Selwyn members. 
• Weekly tutoring is provided through the Augustine Literacy Project (ALP) and Heart programs. 
• Many GEP students and their families attended our Blessing of the Backpacks service and were 

gifted a backpack with school supplies to start the school year. 
 
Hunger 

• 33 Montclaire families were given food pantry items twice a month during the 2023-24 school year, 
an increase of 13 families from the prior year. 

• First Food Sunday, combined with CDC food drives and monetary donations from Selwyn 
volunteers, allow us to pack food bags twice a month. 

• 12,000 meals were packaged at our 2023 Rise Against Hunger event, with the next event planned 
for April 14, 2024. 

• 400 bagged lunches were prepared and delivered to Roof Above by Operation Sandwich 
volunteers. 

 
Homelessness 

• Room in the Inn housed 8 of our neighbors in housing transition on 17 Mondays during the months 
of December 2022-March 2023. 

• Volunteers participated in Habitat for Humanity builds on 4 Saturdays. 
• Selwyn participated in the Jimmy & Rosalynn Carter Work Project, a 39-home build expected to be 

completed in early 2025. 
• 50 Welcome Home Kits were donated through Mission Tree giving to Roof Above benefiting those 

moving from homelessness to homes. 
• 15 church members represented Selwyn at the annual Roof Above luncheon. 



WORSHIP GROUP      
 
The mission of the Worship Group is to facilitate and support congregational worship at Selwyn. We 
strive to make it Welcoming, Authentic, and Intergenerational. Worship is very capably led by our 
staff and we wish to support them by our presence, our participation and our planning.   
 
Worship group members: Elders - Susan Lemmon, Ledare Roush (Youth), Andy Wertz, Tina Weinberg 
(liaison to Admin), Dick Metzler (moderator). Congregational members: Jill Cann, David Harris,  
Julie Harris, Sam Ryburn, Pam Brownlee, Suzanne Newsom; Staff: Fred Spano, Pastor Raible. 
 
After two years of uncertainty due to COVID, Sunday morning worship has stabilized with both in-person 
participation and on-line streaming. Suzanne Newsom ably led the Worship group during this time of 
transition. Attendance varies depending on season or even by a particular Sunday (school vacation, 
football games, etc.) but this has been characteristic of Selwyn before COVID as well. The largest  
in-person attendance in 2023 was on Christmas Eve when over 300 people filled the sanctuary. Other 
Sundays with large attendance are those that feature special music and/or participation of children and 
youth. Only a few people watch the service in real time online but a significant number, especially those 
older members, regularly watch the service later on. A team of sound and video volunteers has worked 
through several technical issues to keep us “on the internet”. A pre-COVID project to install a hearing 
assistance system was revived and completed with a system that can connect through hearing aids or 
with the use of a portable hearing device available in the narthex.   
 
In 2023, SAPC welcomed guest preachers, Storyteller Marc Yaconelli, Dr. Rich Voelz and President 
Jacq Lapsley from Union Presbyterian Seminary, and Dr. Tim Conder of Black Mountain School of 
Theology. 
 
Jill Cann worked diligently to set up a new system to provide at least two ushers each week. Usher 
“teams” have been set up with the captain of each team responsible for getting ushers for one month 
per year. Early results in 2024 suggest that this system can encourage participation by newer, younger 
members of the congregation. Susan Lemmon recruited a new group of people to set up Communion 
and took responsibility for organizing the Elders assigned to serve each time we have Communion.   
 
Shortly before Advent, an opportunity to support our sister-congregation at Quail Hollow Presbyterian 
led Fred Spano and the music director at QHPC to co-direct Antonio Vivaldi’s Gloria with the combined 
choirs of the two churches. Hillary Cheek has also assisted QHPC with pastoral leadership as they work 
to discern God’s direction for their church.   
 
The Music Ministries include the Chancel Choir, Handbell Choir and Children’s choir. All three have 
been active in worship throughout the year with special music three times a year from the Children’s 
choir, Handbell choir four times and weekly with the Chancel choir that leads service through singing. 
New members have been welcomed this year, increasing our numbers and ability to provide new and 
more complex music for the congregation. Our Choral Scholars program welcomed a new singer this 
year, soprano Julia Charette, and guest musicians have enhanced our music on Rally Day, Jazz 
Sunday, Advent, Lent and Easter. The music ministries are grateful for the spiritual, emotional and 
financial support from the congregation and the Session through the year.   
 
In 2024, besides planning and supporting the pastors, the Worship group is trying to develop 
measurable criteria to assure we continue to meet our objectives and grow in ways that meet the needs 
and interests of Selwyn’s congregation. We invite your participation. 



PRESBYTERIAN WOMEN 
 
As Presbyterian Women, we commit ourselves: 
 
To nurture our faith through prayer and Bible Study, to support the mission of the church worldwide, to work 
for justice and peace and to build an inclusive, caring community of women that strengthens the 
Presbyterian Church (U.S.A.) and witnesses to the promise of God’s kingdom. 
 
The Presbyterian Women organization within Selwyn Avenue Presbyterian Church is comprised of five 
circles which meet to explore issues of faith and to enjoy fellowship. Women choose which Circle they want 
to join depending on times of meetings, study material and common interests. Currently we have circles 
meeting on the first Monday afternoon, the first Monday evening, the first Tuesday morning and the first 
Tuesday evenings of the month. In addition, the fifth Circle meets in two groups; on the third Monday 
evening of the month and every Wednesday morning of the month. All women are invited and encouraged 
to participate in these events as the women of Selwyn continue to support various mission projects locally 
and internationally, focusing on helping women, children and families in need. 
 
Monetarily the PW has contributed to: A Child’s Place, Alexander Youth Network, Charlotte Family 
Housing, Communities in Schools, Crisis Assistance Ministries, Loaves and Fishes, Charlotte Rescue 
Mission (Dove’s Nest) and the Mary Bowman Mission Fund. Circles may choose to support these 
organizations with projects and collections. Members have also reached out to support the Roof Above 
meals, Montclaire School Pantry, Montclaire School and the Christmas Mission Tree.  
 
 As a part of the Presbyterian Church USA, a Birthday Offering is collected in May. Women give one penny 
for each year of their lives or $1.00 as a “birthday gift”. The money is used to support the mission work of 
Presbyterian Women around the world. 
 
The PW Honorary Life Membership was awarded to Susan Lohr in 2023. This award is conferred upon a 
woman for recognition of faithful service in the work of Presbyterian Women and Selwyn Avenue 
Presbyterian Church. Women who receive this award inspire us to go beyond ourselves to serve others. A 
reception followed which provided a congregational congratulatory social time for our newest honoree. 

 



GROUPS AND COMMITTEES 
2023 - 2024 

 
ADMINISTRATION GROUP 
Moderator: Grant Armistead 
 
Committees: Communications, Finance and Stewardship, Personnel, Planning and Thriving Congregations, 
Property and Maintenance 

 
 

CHILD DEVELOPMENT CENTER GROUP 
Moderator: Sam Phifer 
 
Committees: Building and Grounds, Communications, Events, Finance, Personnel, Policy and Program 
 
 
CHRISTIAN EDUCATION AND FORMATION GROUP 
Moderator: Charlie Harris and Jodie Bolewitz 
 
Committees: Nursery, Children, Youth, Young Adults, Adults, Men’s Group 

 
 

CONGREGATIONAL LIFE GROUP 
Moderator: Ginny Burgin and Lori Burbank 
 
Committees: Congregational Care, Care Teams, Fellowship, Membership and Hospitality 
 
 
MISSION GROUP 
Moderator: Christy Horne and Denise Pineno 
 
Committees: Homelessness, Hunger, Children in Need 
 
 
WORSHIP GROUP 
Moderator: Dick Metzler 
 
Committees: Congregational Worship, Sacraments, Music, Host Elders 
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